
If you wish to receive an e-copy
of this monthly newsletter

please email:
council@balranald.nsw.gov.au

If you wish to receive an e-copy
of this monthly newsletter

please email:
council@balranald.nsw.gov.au

MAY 
 2025

COMMUNITY
NEWSLETTER

From the Mayor’s OfficeBALRANALD
SHIRE COUNCIL

         70 Market Street
         PO Box 120
         Balranald NSW 2715
         03 5020 1300
         council@balranald.nsw.gov.au
         www.balranald.nsw.gov.au
        

SHIRE OFFICE HOURS
Monday to Friday: 9am - 4.30pm

AFTER HOURS EMERGENCIES
Water & Sewer: 0418 322 902

Roads: 0427 273 741
Euston: 0419 693 956

SERVICE NSW
(within Balranald Shire Offices)
Tuesday to Friday: 9.30am - 4pm

CLOSED FOR LUNCH: 1PM - 1.45PM

BALRANALD LIBRARY
Monday to Friday: 9.30am - 5.30pm

CLOSED FOR LUNCH: 12PM - 1PM

BALRANALD SWIMMING POOL
Monday: Closed

Tuesday to Friday: 3.30pm - 6.30pm
Saturday & Sunday: 11am - 6pm
IF FORECAST IS UNDER 26 DEGREES,

THE POOL WILL BE CLOSED

BALRANALD CARAVAN PARK
Daily: 8.30am - 6pm

BALRANALD LANDFILL
Tuesday & Thursday: 4pm - 6pm

Saturday: 10am - 1pm
Sunday: 10am - 3pm

CLOSED DURING WET WEATHER CONDITIONS

EUSTON LANDFILL
Tuesday & Thursday: 1pm - 6pm

Sunday: 9am - 3pm
CLOSED DURING WET WEATHER CONDITIONS

Bidgee Haven Hostel has just recently celebrated its
 30th anniversary. Largely built off the back of

over $700,000 worth of local people fundraising 
and donating money, it is owned and run by Council. 

It has run for many years at a deficit. There has been around $6 million
dollars in grant funding which had been given to the former Council to
expand and improve the hostel, and this money has been sitting there for
years. The elected Council members and the Executive team decided it is
time this money was used for the good of the hostel, and to keep its
resources at peak. 
Under the current grant, the Council will accomplish many valuable
implementations and upgrades which will further maintain and enrich
Bidgee Haven Hostel. 
These include the construction of a new six-bedroom extension, which
consists of the expansion by five high-dependency rooms plus a room to
replace one lost to the internal modifications of the existing facility.
 There will be new kitchen works and new dining room extension to the
existing building.  Also included are landscaping, fire protection upgrade
(pump house and tanks), power upgrade, loose furniture fittings and
equipment and an activity room extension. 
There will also be laundry and pan room refurbishment and external
works and infrastructure including fencing. Additionally, in May, Council
will be applying for two grants to continue the Bidgee Haven
enhancement project. With grant funding, there will be a rework of store
and consulting rooms, as well as a refurbishment of existing resident
rooms. The second amount of grant funding will allow the Bidgee Haven
staff accommodation project to commence, with the building of two, two-
bedroom units, and three studio-like rooms. 
At the moment there are rooms at Bidgee Haven which are unoccupied
and not bringing in revenue.  While we are definitely thinking towards the
future with regards to making sure there is enough room for residents, we
are also thinking about the whole picture, and the bottom line is you
cannot have residents there without qualified staff also having somewhere
to live in order to work there as well. 
It is vital to be proactive about things and accomplish things now and into
the future; the longer things remain the same, the more work needs to be
done in the future. A lot needs to be done in the shire, in a lot of areas. 
And Council has hit the ground running.



ZONING RESTRICTIONS 
The recent community consultation drop-in session was to discuss the housing strategy for the shire. One of the issues
raised was to change the zoning restrictions on allocations of land around the area, and the size restrictions of lots. 
We are certainly looking towards changing the size restrictions on blocks.  At the present time, there is a restriction on
blocks to the tune of about 40 hectares, and we are looking to change it so people can have five acre lots for hobby
farms and various other purposes, and rezoning land next to town. 
The change has already been made in Euston and has been in the processes for four years or more. Euston is an
intensive agricultural area, and the move has been to great benefit for many.
THE CENSUS 
Council have been urging agencies such as the Australian Bureau of Statistics to find alternate solutions to reporting
population in the area. When initiatives such as the community consultations are undertaken it means experts looking
into and analysing the needs of the town are operating on inaccurate data when they are looking to the census. The
census is not accurate for the area as we have a lot of seasonal and itinerant workers; therefore, many times of the year,
populations of towns, such as Euston and Robinvale, can be easily doubled if not tripled. 
As fantastic as these workers are for our local economies, for the government at large to not be recognising this means
we are accommodating many more people in the area but not receiving the correlating government funding for
essential needs such as medical and hospitals. 
Figuring out how to get this accurately reflected on things such as the census is still an ongoing issue. The way it is at
the moment is actually hurting us, we need to make government bodies understand and reflect the true number.
The census tells us who we are and where we are going as a nation, and helps our communities determine where to
build everything from schools to supermarkets, and homes to hospitals. It helps the government decide how to
distribute funds and assistance to states and localities. 
BALRANALD AIRPORT
Council has resolved to negotiate with the adjacent landowners of the Balranald Airport.  This negotiation is to try to
purchase land to extend the runway at the Balranald Airport which will potentially add over 500 meters to the existing
runway. The primary goal is to upgrade the airport's capabilities and facilitate the use of larger aircraft. The extended
runway would improve the airport's ability to attract larger commercial and private aircraft, supporting regional
economic development and tourism. Additionally, It will improve the airport's ability to handle larger firefighting
aircraft and other emergency services, enhancing community safety. 
RIVERINA AND MURRAY JOINT ORGANISATION (RAMJO) 
In the interests of being proactive, Balranald Shire Council has been attending RAMJO meetings for the past few
months, in an observer capacity and intends on joining the organisation. The RAMJO brings together 11 regional
councils to provide a united and local voice for our communities on key issues. The RAMJO region covers an area of
over 80,000 square kilometres and has a population of 152,909 people. 
Joint organisations help to build stronger councils and to improve service delivery and infrastructure in key priority
areas such as water security, energy, transport, digital connectivity, waste management and health, across these rural
and regional communities. 
The small RAMJO team works collaboratively with the General Managers and Mayors and other staff at each council
to identify priority issues and then advocate for government funding and industry support to address these key
projects.
CARAVAN PARK 
There is the prospect of a Master Plan for Balranald Caravan Park with the view of upgrading and modernising the
council asset. This is of course all subject to grant funding. Additionally, it is being considered whether it would be
more beneficial for council to keep running the caravan park utilising day labour or for Council to lease the park to
another party to manage.
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BYPASS 
There has been some uncertainty in the community, with talks of a potential bypass being implemented. 
During the recent community consultation meeting with regard to housing, attendees expressed they were happy with
the prospect of the ever-increasing quantity and sized heavy vehicles to have another avenue to travel, but were worried
a bypass would result in the town dying, such as other towns like Tooleybuc who have had a bypass. It is my view that
this simply would never happen. 
As part of an agreement entered into by the Iluka mining company at the start of their work in the area, an upgrade is
to be made by them to McCabe Street in Balranald. This was so mining trucks coming in off the Ivanhoe Road had
somewhere to go, with the aim of reducing the strain on main roads in the town. 
On 6  May I attended the Highway Taskforce Meeting. Some of the discussion with Transport NSW centred around
the future transportation of wind turbines via their preferred route from South Australia through our Shire to the
destination windfarms. One of the benefits of this increased traffic will be the installation of overtaking lanes on the
Sturt Highway between Euston and Balranald, the road upgrade would be funded by the windfarm companies. Any
full or future bypass would undergo heavy and specific consultation with the community.

th

SOUTHERN CROSS MUSEUM 
Balranald Shire Council was recently approached to take over the highly popular and culturally significant Southern
Cross Museum. At the moment, we still need to be careful and conservative in our actions. Balranald Shire Council is
still subject to two Performance Improvement Orders, one implemented in 2019, and one implemented in 2024. 
We are making great progress with these, but are still working through them, and need to heed these and be cautious,
especially with regard to budgeting. 
 EXECUTIVE ROLE CHANGES 
The Interim General Manager, Mr Peter Bascomb has also recommended and implemented changes to the
organisational structure of the executive arm of Balranald Shire Council. 
The role of Director of Governance will now be split into two positions; Chief Financial Officer and Executive
Manager of Community and Governance. The two more focused positions will only continue to ensure all aspects of
the council’s needs and business run to peak. The position of Director of Infrastructure and Planning Services will
remain. 
 

From the Mayor’s Office cont....

Mayor Louie Zaffina with the 
Cr Rick Firman, Mayor of 

Temora and Chair of Country
Mayors Association of NSW Inc

Mayor Zaffina received his Country
Mayoral Association Pin at a dinner

held for all Country Mayors in
NSW. The Minister for Health, the

Hon. Ryan Park, addressed the
meeting with some important

issues facing rural communities
with regard to health workforce

shortages. The Minister agreed to
meet with the Mayor at a later

date to discuss the health issues
that are being faced within the

shire.



Council anticipates the practical completion of filtered
water during September 2025
For further information or queries please email Council at
council@balranald.nsw.gov.au or call on 03 5020 1300

This may produce minor disruptions to services for
commercial end-users such as water carting operations
For the duration of approximately 2 months water carting
operations will need to source the raw water from an
alternative location

April 2025 Council commenced draining then cleaning &
disinfecting the Balranald raw water reservoir This activity is in
preparation for filtered water Reservoir refurbishment

The raw water reservoir has been refilled for later use to
re-charge filtered water reticulation. Restrictions are now in
place with raw water usage.

Council does not envisage any disruption of filtered water
supply to residential or end user.

Using the filtered water from the raw water reservoir,

Council will re-charge the filtered and raw water

reticulation.

 Council will decommission the filtered water reservoir then
drain the filtered water reservoir ready for mandatory
tenderer site inspection briefing.

Filtered water Reservoir refurbishment will commence the
second week of June 2025



The NSW Government’s Fresh Start program is funding the wages of an additional
1,300 apprentices, trainees and cadets in the local government sector over the next

six years.
 Councils across NSW have now been given the green light to employ 1,008 new
apprentices, trainees and cadets this year under the first two rounds of funding.

More than 60 per cent of the approved new roles are in regional and rural councils,
providing a major boost to regional communities and more job opportunities for

people in country towns.
The Fresh Start program enables students and school leavers to study and learn on

the job while gaining a nationally accredited qualification.
Balranald Shire Council are excited to announce we have been granted provisional

approval funding in Rounds 1 & 2 for a total of 4 Apprentices and 6 Trainee positions.
We have welcomed the following staff under this program:

· Caleb Hines, Apprentice Mechanic
· Isacc Swanton, Apprentice Mechanic

· Nahun Nargisrahoo, Engineering Trainee
· Emmy Gebert, Health Environment & Development (Planning) Trainee

Council is advertising the following positions to commence on 1st July 2025:
· Apprentice Horticulture

· ‍Apprentice Road Maintenance
· ‍ Assistant Librarian Trainee

· ‍WHS & Risk Trainee
· ‍Human Resources Trainee
·  Water & Sewers Trainee

If you are interested in any of these positions please send your resume and a letter of
application to hr@balranald.nsw.gov.au 

Also if you have any interests that are not currently available please reach out as
there are other funding rounds we can apply for in the future!



Temporary Closure McCabe Street
On Monday 28th of April 2025 works commenced on the upgrade of Ivanhoe Road /
McCabe St Intersection with lane closures, and the closure of McCabe Street, between
Market Street and Ivanhoe Road, to widen/upgrade and resurface the road. These works
were subjected to an approved State Significant Development SSD 5285 for the
Balranald Mineral Sands Mine by Iluka Resources Limited.
 As this works program rolls out: 

 A detour has been put in place via Market Street and Mayall Street; 
Access will be maintained to Island Road and Baupie Road;
Oversize vehicles are being directed under escort through McCabe St alignment, as
required;
Access will be maintained to properties and businesses;  and
Access will be maintained to the Aboriginal Cemetery and Motorcycle Track.

Upgrade of Ivanhoe Road / McCabe St Intersection shoulder preparation works April 2025

Council’s Ranger has rehomed 4 dogs for the month of April.
2 impounded dogs were returned to their owners

 with infringement notices paid. 
The Ranger is following up on 2 dog barking complaints

 in Balranald and Euston. Balranald Shire has 1 feral cat trap in use.
Over the Easter weekend, 1 dog wandered

 into a property between Balranald and  Kyalite, 
the owner was tracked down in Wagga with the dog being returned.



Residents are advised that Council will be conducting weed spraying in
public areas during May/June when conditions are suitable:

Old SES yard
Purtill Court
Purton Lane
Balranald Cemetery

Please contact Council’s Biosecurity Officer on 03 5020 1300 for more
information.

Tenders
Council is calling for tenders for the following project:

Provision of Internal Audit Services
Further information can be obtained via Council’s website
www.balranald.nsw.gov.au or 
https://www.vendorpanel.com.au/PublicTenders.aspx?
emcc=34AAD26A701D&mode=all

Library Hub NewsLibrary Hub News

Japan here I come!!!Japan here I come!!!

During May and June I will be visiting Japan
and am leaving Mrs Jackie Ting and Mrs
Dale Pope to run our ever-growing Library
Hub. Both ladies will be available to support
all your needs. The afterschool program will
still run however it is now full and cannot
accept any new participants until Mrs
Gaston returns.  There will be no JP service
available from the library while I’m away.
Thanking you all for your continued
support.  See you when I get back!!

Mrs Gaston



News from Bidgee Haven Hostel
Con

Congratulations Mrs Dawn Conway!!!!!
Mrs Conway received a certificate from Hospital Auxilary in recognition of her
many years volunteering in our Community. We celebrated all our wonderful

Hospital Auxiliary volunteers with a fantastic morning tea in acknowledgement
of Volunteers Week.

Works at the Euston Recreation Reserve have been completed,
however the ground still needs some time to settle after the
works. We look forward to seeing the first game of football

played on the ground very soon. 

Go Eagles!!!

The Euston Scoop
Council resolved at the February Ordinary
Council meeting it will source funding for a

purpose built medical facility building to be
located at the Euston Recreation Reserve. The

possible building or portable building would
have the option to be used as a doctor’s clinic
as well as an option for Council staff to work

out of the building as needed giving the Euston
community access to these services locally









DISCLAIMER Balranald Shire Council reserves the right to edit or rewrite submissions for grammar, style and clarity or to conform to  restrictions of space. Council makes every effort to
ensure the  accuracy of this information and does not accept responsibility for errors or omissions contained within this publication. If you are aware of errors please notify Council by
email: council@balranald.nsw.gov.au or phone 03 5020 1300.  This document is compiled some weeks prior to delivery, while all due care is made to ensure information is accurate

matters are subject to change due to time passage between print and delivery, please contact Council for most current details on a subject if concerned. 


